C 54
ADULTS, HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE SCRUTINY PANEL, 

 16th December 2014

PRESENT: Councillor James (Chair)

Councillors Blagbrough, Burton, Marshall (substitute for Cllr Hall), Metcalfe, Thornber (substitute for Cllr Pillai)
29 MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 11TH NOVEMBER 2014

IT WAS AGREED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Adults, Health and Social Care Scrutiny Panel held on 11th November 2014 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair. 
30 KEEPING PEOPLE SAFE

The Senior Scrutiny Support Officer introduced the discussion on Keeping People Safe. 

Sir Robert Francis, in his report on Mid Staffordshire NHS Foundation Trust said, “[Scrutiny] made no attempt to solicit the views of the public. It had no procedure which would have encouraged members of the public to come forward with their concerns. It made little use of other sources of information to which it could have gained access, such as complaints data or even press reports.”
The report for this Panel included as Appendices the Calderdale Adults Safeguarding Board Annual Report, Complaints information from the Adults Health and Social Care Directorate, and reports from the South West Yorkshire Partnership Foundation NHS Trust, Calderdale and Huddersfield Foundation NHS Trust, Calderdale Clinical Commissioning Group and Calderdale NHS Complaints Advocacy Service.

Attending the meeting to discuss issues concerning Keeping People Safe with the Scrutiny Panel were representatives from Adults Health and Social Care Directorate, the Council’s Complaints Service, Calderdale Adult Safeguarding Board, Calderdale Clinical Commissioning Group, Calderdale and Huddersfield NHS Foundation Trust, South and West Yorkshire Partnership Foundation NHS Trust and Calderdale NHS Complaints Advocacy Service and Care Quality Commission.
Bronwyn Gill, representative from the South and West Yorkshire Partnership Foundation NHS Trust (SWYPT) said how the SWYPT had worked with staff to embed outcomes from the Francis Report which had been received very positively. She also acknowledged that the SWYPT were trying to introduce real time data capture via tablets and kiosks for service user feedback, this was an ongoing goal.

Rachel Bowes a representative from the Care Quality Commission (CQC) outlined the recent CQC restructure now specialists carried out inspections in their relevant areas. The restructure had bought challenges so there had been a delay in reports being made public and they were working on external and internal communication to get this right. 

Iain Baines, the Council’s Head of Safeguarding and Quality discussed how the Quality Monitoring Group gave them a good idea of needs for the future and were now ahead of the game as they knew areas for concern, which allowed them to develop an early interventionist approach. However, the Safeguarding Board had had no independent Chair for a year but hoped they would be able to make an appointment early in the New Year.
Susan Thorpe the representative from the Calderdale NHS Complaints Advocacy Service discussed the issues she had encountered around communications with patients and a lack of listening to patients and allowing them to ask questions.

Juliette Cosgrove, Assistant Director, Calderdale and Huddersfield NHS Foundation Trust (CHFT) discussed how the recent CQC inspection had showed no significant areas for concern, however acknowledged that they could do better as they were still too slow in resolving complaints.

Sarah Antemes a representative from the Calderdale Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) outlined how the CCG had been developing services, using the LDP Board for scrutiny and accountability that was led by carers and users. However, she acknowledged that there were still too many people with learning disabilities in hospitals for too long, so needed to reduce this demand through various other health pathways. 

Kevin Jones, Complaints and Compliments Manager, and Wendy Brough, Customer First Manager from the Council’s Complaints Service attended the meeting and discussed how they actively encouraged complaints and compliments across both Council and commissioned services. An area they needed to improve would be to develop further contacts with advocacy groups for adults and the length of time taken to respond to some complaints.

The Director, Adult Health and Social Care attended the meeting and answered Members questions.

Annual Safeguarding Report 

The Council’s Head of Safeguarding and Quality introduced the Annual Safeguarding Report and briefly discussed the increase in alerts mainly due to increased advertisement and other reporting factors. 

Members raised the following issues:
· Would it be useful to compare this analysis with other local authorities locally and nationally? In response, Officers advised that they had done in the past, but there were challenges when different local authorities had procedures that didn’t compare. The Director, Adult Health and Social Care advised that performance data was compared annually across the Yorkshire and Humber Region and this was in the public domain. 

· Regarding the recruitment of the Safeguarding Board Chair in January 2015, it  ryuarding Board Chair inain. had ill  re Scurint 












































































was crucial that an Independent Chair was recruited. In response, Officers advised that there was no current requirement to have an Independent Chair but it was best practice.  They were also working with a neighbouring Board on the possibility of a joint appointment as Chair. 
· Regarding the categories of abuse and particularly physical abuse, there was a big increase in reports, how was this to be addressed and financial abuse, how did that occur? In response, Officers advised that the Safeguarding Board was working on understanding the trends behind reporting better. Financial abuse was where a vulnerable person was financially exploited by someone else, either a relative, or an employee of a care organisation, for example.
· Could the report in future suggest ways elected Members could help? How could Councillors and Scrutiny Panel Members support services? In response, Officers advised that the Cabinet Member sat on the Safeguarding Board. It might be that Elected Members could join the care homes inspections in a similar manner to the Children and Young People Regulation 33 Visits to children’s homes in order to better capture the service user experience.
· Regarding the quality of care homes? In response, Officers advised that information on suspended homes and other recent figures could be sent out after the meeting through the Senior Scrutiny Support Officer. Due to the CQC identifying poor providers early it was much easier to see areas of concern quickly. The CQC Representative advised that the new methodology for inspections looked at reporting history and took much more robust action on those who consistently had standards that are too low.
· Were figures available on the timescale from alert to investigation? Also, if problems were identified with providers what was the procedure? In response, Officers advised that they always investigated, they would look at past reporting trends and work with providers to ensure sustainable improvements were made, developing individual detailed action plans. Looking further ahead also need to encourage the rise of quality of care across the board, and encouraging quality staff to stay.
· Alert numbers from the Police were lower here than in other local authorities, why was that? In response, Officers advised that they would be talking with the Police about this, there had been a change of staff and roles were now developing further, more staff were also trained in awareness too. They were trying to identify early trends and themes, developing system to gather soft intelligence to support providers before it became a real problem and also shared information with partners.
· Did they find complaints from families were difficult because they didn’t want to raise concerns or felt uncomfortable doing so? In response, Officers advised that yes, they tried to reassure families, The representative from the Calderdale NHS Complaints Advocacy Service advised that people didn’t feel comfortable complaining as they didn’t want to experience problems afterwards, but she advised that when they received a response then they deconstructed it with the complainant to get them to understand how it helped everyone, even if the response wasn’t what they’d wanted to hear. 
· Members agreed that they should use their influence and contacts to encourage people to feedback their experiences. Members might benefit from receiving information from Officers on basic subjects that were of concern such as warning signs.

Advocacy Service

Susan Thorpe, the representative from the Calderdale NHS Complaints Advocacy Service introduced her report, commenting that the outcomes were difficult to judge, they offered an independent service via the Citizens Advice Bureau.

Members raised the following issues: 
· Where did the feedback statistics go? The representative from the Calderdale NHS Complaints Advocacy Service advised that the figures were presented to the CAB Board, not to the local authority. The service was not that well known, they had a small numbers of referrals but still needed to spread the word. 
· Was there a wider consolidation of complaints from the NHS, and the Council? The Calderdale Council Complaints and Compliments Manager advised that Calderdale Council and the NHS had a joint protocol where, if a complaint was joint, the one with the largest part to the complaint would lead on it. The representative from the Calderdale NHS Complaints Advocacy Service advised that her service wasn’t included in any joint statistic gathering. The representative from the South and West Yorkshire Partnership Foundation NHS Trust advised that their numbers were added in and used in statistics. 
· In future reports, further information might be useful and some outcomes too. 
· Were solicitors involved in some complaints? The representative from the Calderdale NHS Complaints Advocacy Service advised that no, their service couldn’t get involved if solicitors became involved. The Assistant Director, Calderdale and Huddersfield NHS Foundation Trust advised that solicitors generally encouraged clients to complain first so only lead on if the clients were really unhappy with the response. The representative from the South and West Yorkshire Partnership Foundation NHS Trust advised that an apology tended to help when the service did not meet people’s expectations, it was a valid response. 
· Had demand for the Advocacy Service increased? The representative from the Calderdale NHS Complaints Advocacy Service advised that their numbers were very static. 
· Had the Advocacy Service had to call in the CQC to a care home complaint?  The representative from the Calderdale NHS Complaints Advocacy Service advised that they had not done this. The Council’s Head of Safeguarding and Quality advised that yes they had done this and would involve whatever agency was appropriate and this has led as far as prosecution.

NHS Foundation Trust

Juliette Cosgrove, Assistant Director, Calderdale and Huddersfield NHS Foundation Trust introduced her report on Patient Experiences and the Engagement Improvement Plan, commenting that communication was still an issue. The Friends and Family Test was a national requirement and had been running for a couple of years, they were receiving good returns.

Members raised the following issues: 
· There appeared to be a backlog of open complaints, why? The Assistant Director, Calderdale and Huddersfield NHS Foundation Trust advised that they had included in the report a graph illustrating the reduction of open complaints in the last couple of months. The quality of training in dealing with responses has risen as had the standards in place. 
· Was the complaints procedure robust? The Assistant Director, Calderdale and Huddersfield NHS Foundation Trust advised that it was improving, and used it as a learning experience, improving response times, and using phone calls or meetings as preferable ways of contact, so that they can evidence that it was at least offered. 
· The report shows response times and completion times but gives no indication of costs, how much had been paid out over the last 12 months on complaints and claims? The Assistant Director, Calderdale and Huddersfield NHS Foundation Trust advised that she didn’t have the figures at this meeting but in most cases they wouldn’t pay out above £500, however medical negligence was another matter, these figures could be supplied after the meeting. The representative from the South and West Yorkshire Partnership Foundation NHS Trust advised that the Ombudsman was increasingly recommending financial redress many some cases.

CMBC Complaints and compliments Service
Members raised the following issues: 
· Looking at Appendix 2, the response times for some complaints were significantly longer than others, why was this? In response, Officers advised that they tried to deal with all complaints within 10 to 15 working days. The deadline might sometimes need to be extended, but Officers kept the complainant up to date with any progress made. Over the last year the Service’s performance was down on last year and needed improvement. Officers agreed that in future they could add specifics to some of the data tables to explain longer response timescales. The Performance Board looked at complaints and compliments examples and helped with negotiation on timescales and to reach appropriate outcomes. 
· Members commented that the arbitrary timescale of 15 working days was unachievable in over a third of cases, and these were statistics in the public domain. In response, Officers advised that there were currently no statutory timescales to follow, but the service was trying its best and realised improvement was needed, the 15 working days was only a guideline. 
· The Director, Adults Health and Social Care advised that some complaints were really simple but some were really complex and convoluted, so maybe a differential target was required to deal with both simple and complex complaints. Members agreed with this. The representative from the South and West Yorkshire Partnership Foundation NHS Trust advised that there was no set NHS target either but they had goals of completion within 25 and 40 days. 

· The report only recorded 11 compliments – was this too low? Was feedback gathering a problem? 
· Members asked the CQC representative whether when dealing with local care homes did they sometimes work together with Healthwatch? The CQC representative advised that their inspections were very thorough, and they gathered an inspection pack consisting of various data packs, intelligence, contacts from stakeholders, however they had not a lot back from Healthwatch yet.

Actions in Calderdale from the Winterbourne View Transforming Care Agenda
Sarah Antemes, Calderdale Clinical Commissioning Group representative introduced her report. The Director, Adults Health and Social Care advised that service users had already been brought back to Calderdale to be cared for here, and at an event in January 2015 best practice would be shared, along with examples of partnership and close working and receiving feedback from service users about prevention and support. She was very pleased Calderdale was so doing well. One of the most prominent issues with the Winterbourne View situation was that families complaints were not listened to, however Calderdale were doing that already, the report just strengthened the Council’s processes. 

The Senior Scrutiny Support Officer advised that in Children’s Services meetings were held between the Cabinet Member, the Scrutiny Chair, the Improvement Board Chair and the Safeguarding Board Chair.  Would this be a good idea for the Adults Health and Social Care Directorate too? 

IT WAS AGREED that the information be noted.

(Councillor Metcalfe declared an interest as a member of the Safeguarding Adults Board during a year that was included in the report and as Council stakeholder Member on the NHS Trust Board.)

31 HOME CARE CONTRACT - UPDATE

The Head of Safeguarding and Quality attended the meeting and gave a presentation, updating the Panel on the Home Care contract. Calderdale Council was moving from 14 contracted providers to 3 Key Providers across 3 Localities and 32 Individual Service Fund (ISF) providers across Calderdale giving Service Users a choice of Care Provision. 

Part of the tender for the 3 new Key Providers stipulated the requirement for the new providers to pay staff the National Minimum Wage, travel time pay and to increase to paying the Living Wage over the 3 years of the contract. The Council was also keen to eliminate the 15 minute-long visits for care, only keeping them for medication visits. 

The Director, Adults Health and Social Care attended the meeting and answered Members questions.

Members raised the following issue:  
· The 3 new Key Providers were they happy to provide Key Performance Indicators? In response, Officers advised that the providers had been surprised by the Councils supportive approach, ongoing dialogue and duty of collaboration with their partners. The providers were arranged by locality so that they could develop community links. The Director, Adults Health and Social Care advised that the new providers were in a different league and were very willing, she was proud of the direction that we were taking as a Council. The Senior Scrutiny Support Officer advised that the Key Providers will be invited to attend a future Scrutiny Panel meeting. 

IT WAS AGREED that the presentation be noted.

32 WEST YORKSHIRE HEALTH SCRUTINY CHAIRS’ MEETING

Councillor Metcalfe discussed his recent attendance at the meeting of the Health Scrutiny Chairs in West Yorkshire on 21st November 2014. It had been agreed that there was benefit in establishing a standing joint health overview and scrutiny committee across West Yorkshire to discuss matters of common interest and to meet in particular with NHS England and the “10CC Group” of the West Yorkshire CCGs. He said that the 10CC Group had been subject to little open political scrutiny and that this new Joint Committee would provide that. The report recommended that the Panel agree to participate in the West Yorkshire Chairs’ Meeting, establish it as a formal standing committee and agree nominations to the Committee.
IT WAS AGREED that: 

(a) this Panel support the establishment  of a West Yorkshire Health Scrutiny Chairs’ Meeting; and
(b) nominate Councillor Metcalfe and Councillor James to serve on the West Yorkshire Health Scrutiny Chairs’ Meeting.

33 PROPOSED CHANGES TO HEALTH AND SOCIAL CARE SERVICES - UPDATE

The Senior Scrutiny Support Officer attended the meeting and gave an oral update on the proposed changes to health and social care services. 

· The CCG Governing Body discussed Phase 1 of Community Health Services, the CCG had asked if they could come back to this Panel for its meeting on 27th January 2015 with the specification for Phase 1 and to discuss progress;

· The People’s Commission report would be finalised in January 2015 and presented to a meeting of full Council in early February 2015; and

· The Outline Business Case had now been published by CHFT, SWYPFT and Locala.

IT WAS AGREED that the information be noted.

34 WORK PLAN 

The Senior Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the Work Plan for consideration.
IT WAS AGREED that: 

(a) the Director, Adults Health and Social Care be requested to submit the report on Community Pharmacy to a future meeting of this Panel;

(b) the Director, Adults Health and Social Care be requested to submit a report on the Whole Systems Review  of Learning Disabilities Services to a future meeting of this Panel; 
(c) that Penny Woodhead (who was unable to attend this meeting because of illness) be invited to bring the Calderdale CCG Quality dashboard to a future meeting, in particular to discuss the performance of the 111 service; and
(d) due to the volume of work on the Work Plan, the Senior Scrutiny Support Officer be requested to liaise with the Chair of the Panel to agree possible extra meeting dates in January or February 2015. 

